Muswell Hill Schools Crisis Group:  Deputation to Haringey Council Executive 

We are here tonight because 45 local children have not been given a place at any of the primary schools in Muswell Hill for this September. Instead of walking five minutes to one of their local schools they are being asked to travel unacceptable distances to schools in other parts of the borough, which happen to have places.

This map shows the effective admission areas for Muswell Hill's four community schools in 2004. There is a huge zone in the heart of the area where a child has no chance at all of getting into a local school.

Haringey's education department, run by Capita and lead by Sharon Shoesmith, have fulfilled their statutory duty. No child will have to travel more than three miles as the crow flies. But four year olds do not fly. They do not walk through buildings or across mainline railways and neither do their parents. 

This is what it will mean for one of the families who have contacted our group. 

Sadat lives 550 yards away from Muswell Hill primary but has been offered a place at Alexandra primary a mile and a half away. For a four year old this means walking is not an option. For his mother, who doesn’t drive, it will mean two buses there and two buses back twice a day - eight different buses all at peak times and with Sadat’s 17-month old brother Zain in the buggy. Aside from the eight pounds it will cost her a day this logistical nightmare will take a minimum of two hours to complete.

For other affected families with long, complicated journeys to school there is no alternative but to get in their cars and join the traffic chaos in Muswell Hill. 

This situation is embarrassing for a local authority that (I quote) ‘wishes to discourage the use of cars to take children to school’ and promote the ‘greater sense of community that comes with children attending their local schools’. 

It is appalling for a local authority that is struggling to improve its abysmal record on road safety; and it is in direct conflict with the Department for Education’s Walk to School campaign to boost children’s ‘health and well-being’. 

We are in desperate need of joined-up thinking. New housing developments have had a significant impact on school capacity in the area we live in and if current proposals are completed, the existing surplus of school places in the borough will become a deficit much sooner than Haringey has predicted. 

The problem in Muswelll Hill should have been anticipated and a solution found, long ago. Information on the large increase in births for 1999-2000 was readily available and this year siblings, who should have been known about already, will fill over half the reception class places.

In total, 176 children across Haringey have not received a place at any of their three preferred schools this year. However, if we hadn’t objected then Haringey's education officers wouldn’t even see this as a problem. In our three meetings with them they have made no proposals for dealing with the crisis we face in Muswell Hill this September, and beyond the expansion of Tetherdown in 2007 there was no evidence of any plans for dealing with the shortage of school places there in coming years. 

We find this complete lack of concern extraordinary and unacceptable, as do the many other angry and distressed parents who have attended our public meetings. This is an issue that touches many people's lives and is therefore attracting an increasing amount of local and national media interest.

We know there are no easy solutions but there must be a way forward, and both our MP, Barbara Roche, and our local councillors agree with us and support our campaign to create an extra class in Muswell Hill as soon as possible. The executive member for education, George Meehan, has also offered us encouragement. He has acknowledged that there is a problem and he is determined that the difficulties experienced this year should not be repeated for 2005. 

We have asked for an extra class in a Muswell Hill school for our children as soon as possible, January 2005 at the latest.  

We want confirmation that detailed feasibility studies for both temporary and long-term expansion at Coldfall, Muswell Hill and Rhodes Avenue schools are being carried out. In conjunction with this we ask that the consultation process for permanent expansion is started as soon as possible.

Haringey is about to take control of its own education department again – it is an opportunity to re-establish trust in the communities its policies should serve.  At present, our children are unaware of what is going on, but in September they are going to feel the full impact of these policies each and every day of their school lives.

We do not want any other families to find themselves in the devastating position we are in now.  We need you all to give Councillor Meehan the support he needs to find a swift resolution to this problem. 

Thank you.
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